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The meeting was called to order at 10.45 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 126: REPORT OF THE SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON ENHANCING THE EFFECTIVENESS OF 
THE PRINCIPLE OF NON-USE OF FOOCE IN INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS (continued) (A/38/41, 
A/38/61-S/15549, A/38/106-S/15628, A/38/135-S/15678, A/38/155-S/15699, 
A/38/325-S/15905, A/38/327-S/15911, A/38/357 and Add.l, A/38/432-S/15992, A/38/509) 

1. Mr. ACERO (Colombia) said the questions raised by the item under consideration 
were so diverse that it would be absurd to try to limit the discussion to the 
strictly legal aspects. It was precisely in order to defend the sacred principle 
of non-use of force that the system of collective security, which found its highest 
expression in the United Nations, had been established. 

2. FOr centuries, it had been clear that the law could not keep pace with 
developments. As far as international relations were concerned, mankind had had to 
build legislation on the rubble and ruins left by wars, which had occurred one 
after another throughout the course of history, culminating in the Second World war. 

3. It was not irrelevant, let alone foolish, to re-examine in detail the possible 
means of enhancing the effectiveness of the principle of non-use of force, even 
though that principle was clearly and categorically enunciated in the Charter. 
According to a Chinese proverb, in order to teach well, the teacher had to repeat 
what had been learned the previous day. It was therefore good to hear as often as 
necessary that, despite the mistakes of the past that had led States to take up 
arms against one another, the leaders of the respective nations still had some urge 
to pool their efforts to avert final destruction. It was to be hoped that, as a 
result of the constant affirmation of the desire for peace and the intention not to 
use force in international relations, all the peoples of the world, irrespective of 
race, ideology or religion, would be able to look forward to a more secure and less 
cloudy future. FOr those reasons, his delegation believed that the mandate of the 
Special committee should be renewed, so that it could continue the excellent work 
it had done at previous sessions. 

4. The Special Committee had clearly made some progress, thanks to the 
constructive efforts of the developing and non-aligned countries. In 1983, it had 
carried out a preliminary review of the "headings" contained in 
J\mbassador El-Araby's informal working paper. The purpose of that new initiative 
was to advance the future deliberations of the Special committee. As a result of 
that initiative and the broader approach to the question, new prospects for the 
Special Committee's work had emerged. 

s. It had to be admitted that the Soviet proposal, according to a strictly legal 
interpretation, would be incompatible with the principles underlying the hierarchy 
of norms of international law. Once it was recognized that the United Nations 
Charter was the supreme instrument governing relations between States, it would be 
ludicrous to claim that inferior norms could have greater legal force than the 
Charter itself. It was not because of ambiguity or misunderstanding that the 
sovereignty of states had been violated. A close look at the facts showed that all 
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types of specious arguments had been used to justify what was definitely and 
categorically prohibited by Article 2 of the Charter. 

6. Colombia supported Ambassador El-Araby's proposal and agreed that the question 
of the form of the legal instrument to be elaborated should be left for a later 
stage. Attention should be paid to the Peruvian proposal to include a new 
"heading" on the fulfilment of international obligations in good faith. As early 
as 1945, at the San Francisco conference, Colombia had urged that that important 
principle should be included in the Charter. It was more necessary than ever to 
reaffirm the principle of good faith in the fulfilment of obligations created by 
treaties and other sources of international law. 

7. Colombia was deeply committed to all forms of law and to the principle of 
self-determination of peoples. It was the heir and guardian of a strict democratic 
tradition of respect for ideological pluralism in its relations with all its 
neighbours and with the fraternal peoples of the world. It had never sought to sit 
in judgement and scrupulously respected the laws of others. Faithful to that 
tradition, Colombia was fully convinced that disputes must be settled by peaceful 
means. Together with the fraternal countries of Mexico, Panama and Venezuela, it 
was energetically seeking peace in Central America. The countries of the contadora 
Group firmly believed that nothing could be more detrimental to the future of the 
region than the violation of the tradition of pacifism which, for so many years, 
had characterized the peoples living south of the Rio Grande. 

8. Colombia called on all States to renew their profession of faith in the 
principles of self-determination of peoples, non-interference in the internal 
affairs of States, peaceful settlement of disputes and non-use of force in 
international relations. 

9. Mr. TROCCO (Chile) said that the United Nations Charter, by establishing the 
obligation to refrain from the threat or use of force in international relations, 
represented a major milestone in the history of international law. Despite that 
prohibition, which was expressed in peremptory and absolute terms, and despite the 
commendable objectives inspiring the authors of the Charter, the dozens of armed 
conflicts that had broken out since States had met at San Francisco in 1945 to put 
an end to the scourge of war clearly showed that the use of force had not been 
eliminated from international relations. 

10. The use of force was certainly not due to ambiguities in the relevant Charter 
provisions, but to the contempt in which some States held the principles of the 
united Nations. The acts of armed aggression against Kampuchea and Afghanistan 
were sad examples of the hegemonistic designs of one great Power. The use of force 
against a defenceless South Korean civilian aircraft, in addition to being a 
violation of international law, constituted a veritable affront to the conscience 
of mankind. 
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11. The system of collective security established by the Charter had not been as 
effective as expected. The world was witnessing what the Secretary-General had 
described in his annual report (A/38/1) as the partial paralysis of the United 
Nations as the guardian of international peace and security. 

12. During the general debate, all speakers had reaffirmed the faith of their 
respective Governments and peoples in the principles of the United Nations 
Charter. They had all agreed that the maintenance of peace was the inescapable 
imperative of the day. The time had come to enhance the effectiveness of the 
United Nations in its basic task of preserving peace. The Special committee should 
therefore not confine itself to a mere reiteration of a principle set forth in the 
Charter over 30 years earlier; it should seek to strengthen the machinery, 
procedures and institutions to enhance the effectiveness of the principle of 
non-use of force and should underscore the existing interrelationship between that 
principle and other principles embodied in the Charter. 

13. His delegation rejected the normative approach, which would involve the mere 
reiteration of well-established obligations. In his opinion, the draft World 
Treaty submitted by the Soviet Union epitomized the normative approach in the work 
of the Special Committee. It had to be stressed that the Charter provisions in 
that area were clear, peremptory· and categorical. An additional normativ.e 
instrument would at best be supertiuous. 

14. The Special committee should also stress the relationship between the 
principle ot non-use ot force ana other principles laia down in the Charter. 
Emphasis shouia be placea on the neea to reattirm the principle ot non-intervention 
in the internal atfairs ot States, since tull implementation of that principle 
wouia unquestionaoiy enhance tne ettectiveness of the principle ot non-use ot 
torce. General Assembly resolution 2625 (XXV) haa clearly establisned tne 
principles upon which States shouia base tneir conduct in tnat connection. 

15. His delegation was sponsoring the proposal that the question of respect tor 
and tultilment in good taith ot international obligations should be added to the 
list of "neaaings" proposed by Mr. El-Araby. That principle, wnich was laid aown 
in the Preamble to the Charter, nad also been included in tne Declaration on 
Principles of International Law concerning Friendly Relations and co-operation 
among States 1n accordance with the Charter ot the United Nations and was a 
prerequisite tor the maintenance ot international peace and security. 

1&. It was true that there was a link between the principle ot the peacetul 
settlement ot a1sputes and tne principle of non-use ot torce, but nis ae1egation 
did not believe that the tormer principle was a corollary ot the latter. Those 
principles were laid down separately in the Charter, and it was recognizea tnat 
they were in tne JUS cogens category. The separate status ot the two principles 1n 
question meant that the obligation to settle a dispute peacetully coula not oe 
consiaerea a merely passive obligation that could be regardea as having been 
ru1ti11ed wnen a State had simply retrainea from using force. Even although, trc~ 
tne point ot view ot tne pnenomeno1ogy ot the international contl1ct, tnere was 
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often a .Logical re.Lationshlp between non-fu.Lfilment of tne obligation to sett.Le 
disputes peacetu.L.Ly and tne use ot torce, under internationa.L .Law observance ot one 
of the two princip.Les in question did not in any way Justify non-ooservance ot tne 
other. Chi.Le had a.Lways maintained, and had done so particu.Larly energetica.L.Ly in 
recent years, that greater attention snould be paid to Chapter VI of tne Charter, 
on the pacitic sett.Lement ot disputes, and it oe.Lieved tnat any dispute tnat had 
not been sett.Led through treaties or otner binding instruments snou.Ld be given 
particu.Lar.Ly close consideration by the united Nations. 

17. Under existing internationa.L law, countries tnat were not bound oy a treaty 
providing tor compulsory sett.Lement ot disputes were tree to se.Lect the procedure 
that suitea them nest, taking account of the tact tnat .Legal disputes nad to oe 
submitted to the Internationa.1 court ot Justice. In practice, tnat treedom of 
choice meant not only that the parties entered into the dispute diviaed oy 
ditterences ot opinion regarding tne suostance ot the matter but also that 
procedura.1 ditterences relating to selection of the means ot sett.Ling the dispute 
might emerge. Furthermore, even in the cases in which agreement was reached on the 
means ot sett.Ling tne dispute, the procedure in question might be suoject co ae.1ays 
and mignt meet with obstac.Les. 

lB. His de.Legation wou.Ld contine itselt to drawing attention to two initiatives 
that it considered teasib.Le and that wou.Ld nave a positive impact on tne 
Organization's abi.Lity to guarantee observance ot tne princip.Le ot non-use of 
torce. Firstly, an initiative that had oeen referred to either airectly or 
indirectly in a number ot documents (A/38/.L, A/CN • .10/38, A/38/271) concerning the 
need tor States Members ot tne United Nations, particular.Ly the members of tne 
Security counci.L, to reattirm tneir undertaking not to recognize as .Legitimate any 
attempt to settle disputes by means ot force. Tne international community shouia 
take the necessary steps, tnrougn tne Security counci.L, to prevent disputes trom 
degenerating into violence. The enormous aestructive capacity of moaern weapons 
and tne danger ot escalation present in any contlict meant tnat it was essential 
that the relevant provisions of the Charter shou.Ld be firmly applied in respect ot 
those seeking to circumvent peacetu.L means ot sett.Lement and that col.Lective 
security proceaures shou.Ld oe strengthened. 

19. A second area ot concern to the internationa.L community was the prevai.Ling 
trend in the Security Counc1.1 to take up consideration ot international disputes 
only once cney had become vio.Lent. By that time, mi.Litary events nad taken on 
tneir own momentum, which was difticult to bring under tne political control or tnP. 
Security counci.L. The evolution ot certain proo.Lems must be to.L.Lowed close.Ly, in 
oraer to rocus on cne peacetul means of preventing and sect.Ling dispuces recognizerj 
under internationa.L .Law. In tnat connection, nis de.Legation attached particu.Lar 
importance to consideration of possib.Le ways of strengthening tne Security 
counci.L's investigative powers under Article 34 ot the Charter and the 
secretary-Genera.L's investigative and tact-finding powers under Article 99 of tne 
Charter, as we.L.L as the functions tne secretary-Genera.L could perform under 
Articie 98. Chile was in tavour of extending the Special committee's mandate out 
beiievea tnat it shou.Ld be tormulated in sucn a way that it commanded genera.L 
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support, since a boay that was reJectea by a group ot countries coula not be 
expected to produce consensus documents enabling it to complete its work 
successtu11y. 

20. Mr. TELLEZ (Nicaragua) saia that non-observance by certain States ot the 
principle of not threatening to use or not using torce in international relations, 
which was laia aown in Article 2, paragraph 4, ot the Charter ot the Unitea 
Nations, gave cause tor great concern. since the outset, the Special committee on 
Enhancing the Ettectiveness ot the Principle ot Non-Use of Force in International 
Relations had encounterea great ditficulty in carrying out its work, owing to some 
delegations• stubbOrn opposition to the aratting ot a treaty or any other 
instrument regulating the issue in question. Tne aeadlock was such that there were 
delegations that believea that the Special committee's manaate shoula not be 
extended. However, Nicaragua believed that it had become more necessary than ever 
to give impetus to the Special committee's work ana that its manaate shou1a 
theretore be maae more specitic. 

21. 'Ibere were many countries ana regions that haa been ana continuea to be the 
victims ot the use or threat ot torce airectea against their peoples. ~ince tne 
re~olution in 1979, Nicaragua haa been a clear ana graphic example ot 
non-compliance with the Charter of the United Nations and non-tulfilment of the 
obligations tlowing trom it on the part ot a great Power. Nicaragua baa been, was 
being ana evidently wou1a continue to be subJectea to the threat ana use of torce, 
in all possible torms, on the part ot Unitea States imperialism, which was trying 
to prevent it from choosing the style of economic, political, social ana cultural 
development it consiaerea appropriate tor its people. As a pretext, the 
imperialists were asserting that Nicaragua was a security threat bOth to itselt ana 
to the entire region. 

22. It woula theretore appear to be appropriate to aescribe in some aetail the 
steps that the Reagan .Administration was taking in implementation ot its plan to 
destabilize Nicaragua through that regrettably well-known organization, the Central 
Intelligence Agency. From late l9Bl onwaras, the CIA haa been successful in 
gathering together scatterea groups ot counter-revolutionaries, which it haa 
amalgamatea into an organization that it haa cynically namea tne Nicaraguan 
Democratic Front. In the same perioa, the CIA haa been establishing training camps 
for counter-revolutionaries at Miami and in Texas and california. In June 1982 tne 
CIA haa given the oraer for the counter-revolutionaries trainea in the unitea 
states to De transterred to Honduras, where they haa the full co-operation of the 
Honduran army. From that point onwards, there had been constant harassment of 
Nicaraguan territory, but the counter-revolutionaries were being consistently 
repulsed by the people and the army. In view ot the obvious tailure ot the plan in 
question, the CIA was setting up another plan aimed, firstly, at providing the 
counter-revolutionary forces with rapid logistic support and, secondly, at 
reorganizing the Nicaraguan Democratic Front. 

23. In February 1983, a contingent ot 2,000 former somozist guardsmen, coming trom 
Honauras, haa invaded Nicaragua through the Jalapa sector. A large part ot that 
group had remained in the northern mountain areas and another, much smaller part 
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haa penetrated deeper into Nicaraguan territory. It was important to note tnat at 
another concentration point, aiso 1n Honduras, there were some 2,500 men whose 
entry had been prevented by the Nicaraguan army. Three months iater, those groups 
haa sutfered a m111tary deteat and haa been torced to retreat to Honduran territory. 

24. At tne end of Juiy, CIA planning tor a further invasion attempt had Degun. At 
the same time, the United states Government had planned and carried out m111tary 
manoeuvres on an unprecedented scaie aiong the Pac1f1c and Atlantic coasts ot 
Central America, supposealy tor pureiy deterrent purposes. 

25. During the past month, the counter-revo1ut1on, supplied by the CIA, had made 
another qualitative escalation: at dawn on 8 September, a Cessna 404 a1rcratt had 
oornbed Augusto Cesar ~and1no International Airport and instaiiat1ons of the 
Sanain1st Air Force. On the same day, another aircraft had attacked the area near 
Central American College and tne residence of tne M1n1ster tor Foreign Atta1rs, 
Miguel D'Escoto. 

26. It was important ~o note, as irretutabie proot ot the fa11ure to respect 1the 
pr1nc1p1e ot non-use ot torce, that tne a1rcratt used 1n the attack on Nicaragua's 
1nternat1onal airport was owned by Investa1r Leasing corporat1on, which was headed 
by a senior ofticial of Intermounta1n Av1at1on Inc. In 1975, tne latter concern 
naa been 1dent1t1ea by Inte111gence committee of the United states Senate as one ot 
the largest properties owned by the CIA. 

27. In the toiiowing days, attacks on civ1i1an and economic targets had continued, 
with tne use ot more a1rcratt, boats ana otner equipment aonat~d by tne CIA. Oniy 
two days previously, CIA-supported terrorists had succeeaea 1n sabotaging tne 011 
ae1ivery ana a1str1but1on 1nsta11at1ons at Puerto sand1no, torc1ng tne country to 
take tuei and energy conservation measures and, in exercise of its right of 
self-ctetence, to prepare more ettective ana better means of nat1onai detence. 

28. Spokesmen tor the United States Government had tr1ea 1n vain to make the world 
believe that tne war they were waging against Nicaragua was a figment of tnat 
country's imagination. Apart trom the incidents he had mentioned, some statements 
oy tne most senior members of the Un1tea States Government were clear proot ot 
a1sregard tor the principle ot non-use of torce 1n international reiations. All 
the events ana circumstances aescr1bea const1tutea open and ciear violations of the 
Charter ot the united Nations. 

29. As an immediate ana direct response, the Government ot Nicaragua has made 
repeated attempts to give practical etfect to ettorts tor peace ana to eliminate 
the danger ot a reg1ona1 war. On tour occasions 1t complained to the Security 
Counc11 aoout tne acts of aggression, covert and overt, ot which 1t was tne target, 
ana as a result, through mass part1c1pat1on ot the international community and 
Counc11 resolution 530 (1983), a very important endorsement ot tne initiative ot 
the contadora Group and a klnd ot barrier to the m111tary options ot the United 
8tates Government had been achieved. 
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30. Nicaragua haa also requestea the inclusion in the agenaa of the General 
Assemoly ot an item entitlea "The situation in Central .America: threats to 
international peace ana security ana peace initiatives". It firmly believea that 
war in the region coula still be avertea, and was therefore sparing and would 
continue to spare no ettort in the search tor peace. It also wishea to place on 
recora, however, that it would aetena itselt to the last oreath. 

31. In conclusion, he said that Nicaragua was hopeful abOut the tuture work ot the 
Special Committee ana considerea that, if that work was to be successful, the 
committee's tasks ana objectives should be clearly aetinea. 

32. Mr. SANDIGA (Peru) said that Peru's toreign policy was basea on the principles 
ot the Charter, specitically on three tundamental principles: peaceful settlement 
ot aisputes, respect for ana fulfilment in good faith of international obligations, 
and non-use of torce in international relations. 

33. Peru also recognized the urgent neea to create conaitions conducive to tne 
development ana strengthening ot the principle ot non-use ot torce ana firmly 
supportea the initiatives of those Member States which consiaerea that what was 
most necessary was to aevelop the tundamental pr1nc1p1es set torth in the Charter. 

34. It was therefore inadmissible to claim that the Charter was all out immutable, 
since it haa to be aaaptea to ever-changing international circumstances. 

35. The worla was witnessing a constant aeterioration in tne international 
situation. Open threats were tollowea by unJustitiea aggression, thus creating 
tlashpoints of conflict ana tension which Jeoparaized peace in various regions • 

• Peru, as a non-alignea country, consiaered that international peace and security, 
which were closely linked to respect for the principle ot non-use ot torce in 
international relations, were too serious a matter to be lett to the 
self-interestea ana casual whims ot power blocs. 

36. Developing ana enhancing the Charter dia not mean conaoning violations ot 1t. 
The spirit which motivatea concernea Member States to encourage the work of the 
Special committee on Enhancing the Eftectiveness ot the Principle of Non-Use of 
Force in International Relations was the same as that which haa causea other Memoer 
states to promote the work ot other ad hoe boaies or committees ot the Unitea 
Nations system. A major example was the work being done by the Special Committee 
on the Charter, which, among other important matters, was reviewing and appraising 
the organs ana mechanisms ot the system. His deligation was convinced that, it tne 
aim was to strengthen and develop the principle of non-use of torce in 
international relations, support must also be given to tne work ot otner aa noc 
committees with similar aims and obJectives. 

37. A question ot great importance for tne Special committee was tne prerogatives 
ot observers. It was necessary and urgent to 1nclude-1n the resolution to be 
aaoptea on the item an explicit reterence to observers, so that tney would be 
expressly empowerea to participate tullY in the Special Committee's general debate 
ana in its Working Group. 
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38. His aeiegation wishea to reiterate its support tor the work ot the Special 
coRDDittee ana would vote in tavour of the renewal ot its manaate. 

39. Mr. HERRERA CACERES (Honauras) saia that he appreciatea the importance ot the 
work entrustea to the Special committee ana attachea great importance to the 
granting of observer status to a number of permanent missions ana to the Special 
CORDD1ttee's practice of accepting any request from a State that was not a member of 
the Committee. His aelegation intendea to ootain sucn status ana supported the 
Peruvian aelegation's proposal tor the inclusion ot a paragraph concerning greater 
participation ot observers in the Special committee. 

40. As a peace-loving country, Honauras tavourea the elabOration ot instruments 
providing a legal safeguara that would increasingly strengthen the principle ot 
sovereign equality of States, ana his aelegation supportea any initiative in that 
direction. It might be worthwhile to leave asiae the question of· tne torm or legal 
status ot the instrument to be aratted ana concentrate on considering ~easures 
wnich could genuinely enhance the eftectiveness ot the principle ot non-use ot 
torce in international relations. It was also important to consider the legal 
aspects ot the Committee's work, instead ot becoming involved in sterile political 
debate. 

41. Untortunately, nowever, there had been some statements which were quite· 
lacking in the respect ana responsibility that ougnt to mark any participation in a 
Unltea Nations boay ana which sought to turn the Organization into a plattorm tor 
propaganaa. Honduras wou1a not aescena to those 1eve1s. 

42. His aelegation consiaerea that the outcome ot the aeliberations on the item 
was simply a means ana not an end in itselt, since tne real goal was the 
ma1ntenance ot international peace and security, an objective which shou1a never be 
lost sight ot. 

43. The Charter ana resolutions ot the Unitea Nations, the realities ot 
international lite and international practice all pointed up tne existence ot an 
1n<11ssoluble bona between peacetul settlement ot disputes, non-use ot torce and 
a1sarmament, which meant that the tnree elements must be aealt witn simultaneously 
it they were to result 1n the enhancing ot world peace and security. 

44. Turning to the intormal paper submitted by Mr. El-Araby, ne saia that, in 
•neading" A, the term "manitestations" reterred to the torms ot the use ot torce 
ana not necessarily to tne causes of those manifestations. He theretore believed 
that case-by-case study, and even phenomenological analysis, though important, were 
matters to De aealt with in institutions establisnea tor that purpose, and not in a 
torum like the sixth committee, since tnat could impede the committee's work ana 
also spill over into controversial areas with respect to the competence of otner 
international boaies and organizations. 
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45. It would seem more prudent tor the secretariat to make a study ot tne reasons 
advanced by States to justity use ot torce, including a comparative analysis and a 
synthesis ot the torms or reasons invoked in an attempt to justity externally what 
was in itselt an illegitmate use ot torce. Tne proposal that the term 
"manitestations" should be preceded by tne adJective "illegitimate" seemed 
pertinent, in view of tne 1nterrelat1onship with "heading" D to wnicn attention nad 
been drawn. 

46. With respect to "neading" c, ne had noted tne dittering views tnat had been 
expressed and tnougnt that a greater ettort snould be made to be concise, since 
very little could be done to ennance the ettectiveness ot the principle ot non-use 
ot torce unless tne consequences tnat would ensue tor tnose wno threatened or used 
torce to unleash contlicts, very otten as a solution to internal ditticulties, were 
Clearly established. 

47. Regarding "heading" o, his delegation telt that the suggested additon ot the 
words "in accordance with the Charter ot tne United Nations" wou1a be usetul, in 
order to determine both tne unanimously accepted exceptions and the direction in 
wnicn tne principle was evolving. 

48. In connection with "heading" E, his delegation agreed on the close_ 
interrelationship between peacetu! settlement ot disputes and tne principle ot 
non-use of force. That indicated the need tor compliance with the provisions ot 
Chapter VIII ot tne Charter, particularly Article 52, paragraph 2. 

49. It was essential that tne principle ot peaceful settlement ot disputes snou!d 
be made ettective, and his delegation would therefore like to point out once again 
that the ettorts to that end reflected in the American Treaty on Pacitic 
Settlements (J:!Ogota Pact) could be helptul in arriving at an agreement on a 
compulsory mechanism tor the peacetu! settlement ot disputes the prolongation ot 
wnich could endanger international peace and security. Tne views set tortn in 
paragraphs 106, 109 and ll3 ot the report (A/38/4!) were usetul in that respect. 

so. witn regard to "heading" G, his delegation considered that bOth disarmament 
and contidence-building measures were elements that should be considered in 
conJunction with the principle ot peacetul settlement ot disputes, and 
consequently, with the principle ot non-use ot torce. 

s1. In view ot the imporance ot the item, ne was in tavour ot renewing tne mandate 
ot the special Committee and of continuing the working Group. He recalled tnat the 
States of central America were seeking to attain obJectives ot international peace, 
security and stability, with the support ot the countries ot the contadora Group. 
Ratitication of tne "Document of ObJectives" by tne tive States of Central .Anler1ca 
laid the toundations tor multilateral negotiations leading to the conclusion of 
simultaneous agreements. 
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52, Mr. ROMERO (Ecuador) said that Ecuador had consistent.Ly supported tne 
principle ot non-use ot force in internationa.l re.lations and the system tor the 
peacetu.L sett.lement ot disputes among States. 

53, Ecuador was deep.Ly concerned about the prob.lem ot centra.l America, where 
outside interterence was creating victims, spreading destruction and hunger and 
aga1n introducing the East-West contlict into the region. The interventions in the 
Malvinas, Lebanon, Atghanistan, Cyprus, Kampuchea, Namibla and Chad, the war 
between Iran and Iraq, the situation ot the Palestinian peop.le and the system ot 
apartheid were turther causes ot concern. 

54. It was essentia.l to re-estab.lish the dia.logue between the great Powers, which 
were large.Ly responsib.le tor peace and Justice, since on.Ly the exercise ot 
political wi.ll on their part wou.ld make it possib.le to guarantee a peacetu.l 
prospect tor present and tuture generations. 

55, Untortunate.ly, it had not yet been possib.le to eradicate the use ot torce in 
relations between States, on the contrary, arsena.ls ot war continued to be bui.lt up 
while hunger, ignorance and poverty were rite in every corner ot the globe. 

56. The non-aligned movement had arisen in reaction to that situation, it was 
dedicated to the tormu.lation of new concepts and the strengthening ot new 
princ1p.1es tor sateguarding independence, territoria.1 integrity, sovereignty, tne 
development ot internationa.l re.lations, wor.ld peace, peacetu.l coexistence and the 
settlement ot disputes between States tnrougn tne means prescribed by the united 
Nations Charter. 

57. In the Manitesto to the Peop.les ot America, on the occasion ot the bicentenary 
ot tne birth ot the Liberator, simon J:30.livar, the Presidents ot 130.livia, Co.lombia, 
F.cuador, Panama, Peru and venezue.la had dec.lared that exa.ltation ot the use ot 
indiscriminate torce resu.lted in a never-ending series ot crimes, nad contirmed 
their determination to continue the strugg.le to estab.lish a new 1nternationa.l 
order, had reiterated the need to reduce spending on armaments and to use the 
resources invo.lved tor the tasks ot economic and socia.l deve.Lopment and had 
reattirmed tne intrinsic equa.lity ot States and tne princip.le ot respect tor the 
selt-determinat1on ot peop.les. 

58. His delegation was in tavour ot the item which the specia.l committee was 
cons1aering because it strengthened the princip.les that were conducive to the 
prohibition ot the use or threat ot torce in internationa.l re.lat1ons. The specia.l 
Committee must continue its work and al.l States must lend it their co-operation, 
that wou.ld resu.lt in a strengthening ot United Nations organs, particular.Ly the 
~ecurity Counci.1, which bore primary responsibi.lity tor the maintenance ot 
lnternat1onal peace and security. 

59. Mr. SOO GIL PARK (Observer tor the Repub.lic ot Korea) said that the RepUb.llC 
ot Korea pursued a policy ot peace and co-operation tor the reunitication ot tne 
country and based its foreign po.licy on the principle of non-use ot torce, as was 
Clearly stated in artic.le 4 ot its Constitution. 

; ... 
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60. During the past three weeks, many delegations to the General Assembly had 
condemned the soviet Union tor shooting down a civilian airliner ot the Republ1C ot 
Korea, many speakers had also reterred to the matter in the context ot the non-use 
of torce. It was ironic that the principle of non-use of torce had been violated 
so clearly and so otten by the principal proponent ot a world treaty on the non-use 
of torce in international relations. The destruction ot the civilian airliner, 
with its death toll ot 269 innocent victims, not only constituted an attack on the 
satety ot international civil aviation, it had demonstrated to the international 
community that soviet peace proposals, whether in the term ot a world treaty on the 
non-use ot torce or a declaration renouncing the tirst use ot nuclear weapons, were 
propaganda ploys intended to mislead world public opinion. 

61. On 2 September, the Republic ot Korea and other countries had called tor a 
meeting of the 8ecurity Council to consider the incident. A resolution dec1ar1ng, 
inter alia, that the use ot arms against international civil aviation was 
incompatible with the norms governing international behaviour and elementary 
considerations of humanity had received the support required tor adoption but had 
Deen vetoed oy the soviet Union. On 16 ~eptember 1983, the council of ICAO, wnere 
the veto did not apply, had adopted a resolution reatfirming the principle that 
States, when intercepting civilian aircratt, should not use weapons against them. 
The Council of ICAO had also expressed its concern that the soviet Union had not so 
tar acknowledged the paramount importance ot the satety and 1ives ot passengers 
when dealing with civilian aircratt intercepted in or near its airspace. On 
l OCtober, the Assembly of ICAO had endorsed the Council's resolutions and 
decisions oy an overwhelming maJority. 

62. It was clear trom the statement made on 7 September by the Minister tor 
Foreign Attairs ot the USSR, Mr. Gromyko, at tne Madrid Conterence on 8ecurity and 
co-operation in Europe, that the Soviet Union maintained its threat to use armed 

• torce in similar situations. What was urgently required was not another proposal 
tor a new treaty, but scrupulous adherence to the principle embOdied in Article 2 
ot the United Nations Charter. 

63. Mr. GARVALOV (Chairman ot the Special committee on Enhancing the Eftectiveness 
ot the Principle of NOn-use ot Force in International Relations) expressed 
satistaction that an overwhelming maJority agreed that the Special committee had 
made progress during its 1983 session, as was taithtully retlected in its report. 
The Sixth committee had made a constructive contribution to the special committee's 
tuture work by suggesting specitic ways in which that committee could tu1ti1 its 
mandate. 

64. Some delegations had reiterated the view that, since the principle ot non-use 
ot torce in international relations was a tirmly established peremptory norm ot 
general international law and a tundamental principle reattirmed in Article 2, 
paragraph 4 ot the United Nations Charter, its ettect1veness would not be enhanced 
oy the development ot its legal expression. It had oeen pointed out that the 
Special Committee's problem was not a legal one since it related to the 
effectiveness of an existing norm and the lack ot political will to apply it. 

/ ... 
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Tnere was ot course no denying tne legal cnaracter ot tne task entrusted to tne 
special Committee. Its mandate nad an independent legal justitication stemming 
trom Article 13 ot the Charter which dealt with tne progressive development ot 
international law and its cOditication. 

65, It should be borne in mind that after tne First committee had considered the 
soviet proposal tor the dratting ot a world treaty, tne General Assembly nad 
decided to refer the matter to the Sixth committee. Many principles of 
1nternat1ona1 law expressed in general terms 1n tne Charter had subsequently been 
detined and developed in legal documents, in accordance witn Article 13 of tne 
Charter. The need tor such action had been reattirmed in paragraph 2 of General 
Assembly resolution 1815 (XVII). That had led to approval ot tne Declaration on 
Principles of International Law concerning Friendly Relations and co-operation 
among States in accordance witn the Charter of the United Nations (General Assembly 
resolution 2625 (XXV)). That Declaration stated tnat tne progressive development 
and cOditication of the basic principles ot international law enshrined in the 
Charter (the tirst one reterred to in tne Declaration being tne principle ot 
non-use ot torce) would secure tneir more eftective application within the 
international community and promote the realization ot tne purposes ot tne United 
Nations. 

66. Mr. ROSENSTOCK (united States ot America), speaking on a point ot order, said 
that his delegation had no obJection to the Chairman ot tne Special Committee 
making a statement at the end ot the discussion of tne item, provided ne did so in 
his capacity as Chairman. However, replying to points made during the sixth 
COmmittee's discussion on the advisability or otnerwise ot a world treaty on the 
non-use ot torce and embarking on a dissertation on the coditication ot 
international law, were ultra vires tor the cnairman ot the Special Committee, 
whose mandate in any case had expired and had not yet been renewed. 

67. The CHAIRMAN explained tnat he had called on the Chairman ot the Special 
Committee, which had a mandate from the General Assembly to consider the item on 
the Sixth committee's agenda in order to give him an opportunity to respond to the 
proposals and suggestions made during the debate. 

68. He invited the Chairman of the Special committee to proceed. 

69, Hr. GARVALOV (Chairman ot the Special Committee on Enhancing tne Ettectiveness 
of the Principle of Non-Use ot Force in International Relations) said he would 
never have tnought that the Sixth committee would witness tne interruption ot a 
statement by the chairman of a special committee ot the General Assembly. 

70. Mr. BERMAN (United Kingdom), speaking on a point ot order, said that on1y the 
delegations of Member States in the Sixth committee could speak on the substance ot 
1ts ~ebates, and ne asked that tne record ot the meeting should ascribe 
Mr. Garvalov•s remarks to the delegation ot Bulgaria. 

/ ... 
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71. The CHAIRMAN said that, in accordance with the Sixth Committee's practice, he 
had called on Mr. Garvalov 1n recognition of tne work ot tne Special Committee, 
which had been praised by the majority ot delegations, and to give him an 
opportunity to address the sixth Committee at the end ot the debate. 

72. He again invited the Chairman ot the Special committee to proceed. 

73. Mr. GARVALOV (Chairman ot the Special committee on Enhancing the Ettect1veness 
of the Principle of Non-Use of Force in International Relations) said that the 
adoption ot the Declaration on Principles of International Law concerning Friendly 
Relations and co-operation among States in accordance with the Charter ot the 
United Nations showed that the constant evolution ot the system ot international 
relations required a parallel development ot the principles of the Charter. 

74. There were other clear examples ot coditication and progressive development ot 
the principles of the Charter in the practice ot the United Nations. In accordance 
with Article 13, paragraph 1, ot the Charter, the General Assembly had established 
a special body whose work had resulted in the adoption ot the Detinit1on ot 
Aggression (General Assembly resolution 3314 (XXIX)). There was also a whole 
system ot legal instruments and institutions in the tield ot human rights, 
1nclud1ng the Commission on Human Rights. 

75. With respect to the principle ot non-use ot torce, it was appropriate to cite 
other United Nations documents which provided an interpretation ot the general 
principle embOdied in Article 2, paragraph 4, such as resolution 2160 (XXI) on the 
strict observance ot the prohibition ot the threat or use ot torce 1n international 
relations, and ot the right of peoples to selt-determinat1on, the Declaration on 
the Strengthening of International security (resolution 2734 (XXV), and 
resolution 2936 (XXVII) on the non-use ot torce in international relations and 
permanent prohibition ot the use ot nuclear weapons. Those and other examples 
clearly indicated that the elaboration of legal instruments providing an adequate 
interpretation ot the principles ot the Charter, and ot the principle ot non-use ot 
torce in particular, was neitner useless nor dangerous. The overwhelming majority 
ot States had adduced ample and convincing arguments why the elaboration ot a legal 
document on the non-use of torce was necessary and appropriate. He theretore 
trusted that the sixth Committee would decide to renew the Special committee's 
mandate. 

76. Mr. ROSENSTOCK (United States ot America) said it was most regrettable that 
the Chairman ot the Special Committee had used his statement purely and simply to 
set out the Bulgarian Government's position. Comparable abuses were seldom seen. 

77. TUrn1ng to another matter, ne said that, on the previous day, the 
representative ot Cuba had produced a document and claimed it was proot that the 
United states of America engaged in blackmail. What the document really stated was 
that the United States wanted the General Assembly's debates and decisions to be 
reasonable and tair, and was against double standards, excessive rhetoric and 
automatic bloc voting, since such practices made it impossible tor the United 
Nations to attain constructive obJectlves, the document also expressed the hope 
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that countries which had triendly relations with tne United States outside tne 
united Nations would maintain such relations within the United Nations. Such 
sentiments were in recognition ot tne importance ot tne Organization. He was 
pleased that the United States was being recognized as a country which took the 
United Nations and other countries seriously. 

78. With reterence to statements made by the representative ot Nicaragua 
concerning relations between that country and the united states, he said that when 
the Sandinista Government had been.established, the United States had granted 
economic assistance tor the reconstruction of Nicaragua. A detai.Led account ot 
subsequent developments was given in the report of the Special Committee to the 
General Assemb.Ly at its thirty-sixth session {A/36/41), paragraph 177 ot which 
reterred to Nicaragua's attempts to destabilize Governments in the region. What 
the representative ot Nicaragua had said was tota.L.Ly irre.Levant to the work ot the 
Sixth commit tee. 

AGENDA ITEM 129: REPORT OF THE AD HOC COMMITTEE ON THE DRAFTING OF AN 
INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION AGAINST THE RECRUITMENT, USE, FINANCING AND TRAINING OF 
MERCENARIF.S {A/38/43, A/38/.L06-S/.L5628, A/38/135-S/15678, A/38/327-S/.L59ll, 
A/38/371-S/15944, A/38/432-S/15992, A/38/507-S/16044) 

79. Mr. SAHNOUN (Chairman ot the Ad Hoc committee on the Dratting ot an 
International Convention against the Recruitment, use, Financing and Training ot 
Mercenaries) said that the work of the Ad hoc committee had raised important 
questions ot substance which called tor responses and action at the plenary .Level. 
In spite ot the ettorts made, the Ad Hoc committee had tailed to tind detinitive 
solutions, a.Lthough it had considered in depth tne basic questions regarding the 
tuture convention and had taken tull stock ot the outstanding problems. 

80. Working Group A had been given a mandate to deal with the detinition and scope 
of the convention. To that end, it had had various documents betore it, inc.Luding 
the draft Convention submitted by Nigeria and the new dratt Convention submitted by 
France. 

81. With regard to the scope ot a tuture convention in material terms, there were 
st111 ditterences ot opinion. The basic question was whether the emphasis shou.Ld 
be on the individual "mercenary", on whom the relevant preventive and punitive 
measures would be tocused, or whether the convention shou.Ld rather be directed 
towards prohibiting the recruitment, use, tinancing and training of mercenaries, 
and prohibiting any individual from enlisting as a mercenary. Either solution 
could have many consequences, the most immediate relating to the number ot separate 
ottences to be covered by tne convention. The question, in other words, was 
whether persons who used, recruited, tinanced and trained mercenaries should be 
regarded as their accomplices or as the perpetrators ot criminal ottences distinct 
trom those committed by the mercenaries themselves. 

82. As tor the scope ot the convention in temporal terms, the question was whether 
the convention should deal with both situations of armed contlict and peace-time 
situations. It the convention was to be app.Lied to a mercenary who took part in an 
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internationa.L armed cont.Lict, the questions was whether there should be an 
ab initio determination ot criminality or whether punishment should app.Ly on.Ly to 
definite criminal oftences committed by the said mercenary. There were also 
ditticu.Lties with regard to the criteria tor establishing the crimina.L nature ot 
mercenary activities. The question in that area was whether an individual who, 
according to a certain detinition, tel.L into a category that inherently carried 
with it a degree of crimina.Lity would automatically be subject to the provisions ot 
the convention and ot nationa.L criminal .Law, or would tirst have to commit a 
criminal oftence. 

83. With respect to the detinition of the term "mercenary", working Group A had 
proceeded trom the tact that a detinition existed in article 47, paragraph 2, ot 
additional Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions of 1949. That detinition was 
reproduced in its entirety in the two dratt conventions submitted to the Ad Hoe 
committee. However, attitudes diverged when it came to determining the app.Licat1on 
ot that detinition: tor some delegations, the detinition would serve both tor 
international armed contlicts and tor non~international armed contlicts, other 
delegations were ot the opinion that the detinition cou.Ld not app.Ly to situations 
other than those envisaged in the .Legal instrument which contained it, name.Ly, 
situations ot international armed contlict as detined in the Geneva conventions ot 
1949 and Additional Protoco.L I. 

84. A second aspect of the questlon of detinition was the method ot ident1tying a 
"mercenary" not covered by the detinition set out in Additiona.L Protoco.L I. some 
delegations te.Lt that there should no·t be two ditterent detinitions ot the same 
term in internationa.L law. In any case the working Group had attempted to dratt a 
definition that would cover mercenaries aot included in Additiona.L Protoco.L I and, 
to that end had gone on to consider each ot the criteria and e.Lements embOdied in 
the current detinition with a view to adopting them. Paragraphs 35 and 43 ot the 
report ot the Ad Hoe committee (A/38/43) gave a succinct account ot the exchange ot 
views on that matter. The basic activity tor which the person in question had been 
recruited was a tundamental element to be emphasized. In the context ot the new 
detinition, that element would, in tact, be equivalent to the criterion ot direct 
participation in hostilities in an armed cont.Lict, which was covered in article 47, 
paragraph 2, of Additiona.L Protoco.L I. 

85. Although the dratt convention submitted by France limited the activities 
typical ot a mercenary to attempts to "overthr~w a Government by armed torce•, a 
view also supported by some delegations, other delegations telt that to attempt to l. 
overthrow a Government by armed torce was on.Ly one ot the many punishab.Le acts t11at 
could be carried out by mercenaries. The idea of a generic concept such as 
"hostile acts", had theretore been suggested. The detinition ot that concept would 

be carefully determined by identitying a set of punishab.Le activities 
characteristic ot mercenaries. Lastly, there was the question or the use ot 
mercenaries to suppress the struggle of a people tor selt-determination. Tnat 
question had been approached trom two ditterent angles, the tirst approach was 
based on the text of Additional Protocol I, in which wars ot nationa.L liberation 
were recognized as having the status ot an internationa.L armed cont.L1ct, while 
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according to the second approach, the emphasis would be in tavour ot the national 
liberation movements, as in the case of some General Assembly resolutions, 
mentioned in the preambular part 2 ot resolution 37/109. 

86. Working Group A had also considered the important question ot the obligations 
ot States under the convention, but no agreement had been reached on the scope ot 
those obligations. Paragraphs 52 to 55 of the report (A/38/43) contained a summary 
ot the discussions on that subject. 

87. Working Group B had continued its discussion of preventive measures, damage 
reparation and the settlement ot disputes. Although no delegation had expressed 
any doubts as to he usetulness of an article on preventive measures, it had not 
been possible to select any ot the existing international legal instruments as a 
model text. The Cllairman of the working Group, however, had proposed the text ot 
an article F, which was produced in paragraph 69 ot the report. 

88. Working Group B had also been unable to dratt a text on damage reparation, 
owing to tundamental ditferences ot opinion among delegations, as was retlected in 
paragraphs 74 and 75 of the report (A/38/43). 

89. some delegations had welcomed the tact that the two proposals under 
consideration dealt with the question ot peacetul settlement ot disputes in 
identical terms. Others telt that no reservation should be made concerning 
compulsory arbitration or recourse to the International court ot Justice, since 
that would endanger the settlement machinery within the tramework ot the 
convention. Lastly, some delegations preterred to resort to the means provided tor 
1n Article 33 ot the Charter and, in particular, to the security Council. 

90. Since the work on the convention had reached a decisive phase, it was 
essential that an action-oriented debate should take place in the sixth committee. 
Participants in the debate should therefore, as tar as possible tocus on questions 
whose solution was vital to the conclusion ot the convention, and should try to 
make clear and specitic recommendations to the Ad Hoe committee so that the latter 
could successtully complete its work on the dratt international convention against 
the recruitment, use, tinancing and training of mercenaries. 

The meeting rose at 1.25 p.m. 




